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Minutes 

SCHOOLS FORUM – 20th June 2019
	Members


	Frieda Perry (FP) - Chair
Steve Donegan (SD)

Hamish Dowlen (HD)
Fiona Duffy (FD)

Paul Lufkin (PL) 

Andrew Kennedy (AK)

Kirsten Heard (KH)

Julia Waters (JW)

Fr Simon Peat (FSP)

Phyllis Sternberg (PS)
	        Primary School rep (Hatfeild)
        Primary School rep (Malmesbury)

        Secondary School Gov rep (Raynes Park)

Primary School rep (Dundonald) 

Primary School rep (Wimbledon Park)

RC Diocesan representative

Secondary School rep (Raynes Park High School)

Secondary School rep (Ursuline)

Primary Governor rep (St Mary’s) 

Academies rep (Beecholme)


	In Attendance
	Marius Karsten-Strydom (MKS)
Rachael Wardell (RW)
Tom Procter (TP)

Cllr Eleanor Stringer (ES)

Robyn Northcott (RN) 

	LBM CSF – Finance
LBM CSF – Director 
LBM CSF – Head of School Organisation & Contracts
Cabinet Member for Education
LBM - Notetaker

	Apologies

	Carole Cook (CC)
Tony Bayon (TB)
David Erridge (DE)

Carla Chandler (CCh)

Jane McSherry (JMc)
	14-19 rep (TRP Ltd) 
Academies Governor rep (Harris Merton)

Special School Governor rep (Perseid)

Special School rep (Melrose) 

LBM CSF – Assistant Director for Education



	
	
	ACTIONS

	Item 1
	Welcome & Apologies

	
	                                                                                                                                                                                       
FP opened the meeting by welcoming colleagues. Introductions were made and apologies noted.  


	

	Item 2
	Minutes from previous meeting    
	

	
	The minutes were agreed for accuracy.

Actions were confirmed as completed. PS is now attending as an Academies representative.

The Schools Causing Concern paper will be presented at the next meeting when JMc will be present. MKS confirmed that this paper will cover the last 3 years. 

FD queried the confidentiality of the minutes of the meeting as she is often asked for information from colleagues in other schools. MKS confirmed that this is a public meeting and that the minutes are available on the Merton website.

Action: RN to send link with minutes 
It was agreed to begin with Item 4 while RW was in attendance. 


	RN



	Item 4
	2018/19 Outturn 

	
	MKS went through the DSG outturn report for the year ending March 2019. 

As of March 2019, the DSG budgets showed a net overspend of £3.523m. There are underspends in the Schools, Central Schools Services and Early Years blocks, with a significant overspend in the High Needs block. 

The reasons for the overspend in the High Needs block were noted in the report, and particularly the increased number of EHCPs. The reliance on the use of independent provision due to limited availability of in-borough provision is also a significant factor in the overspend.  

The Attain funding is accumulating but MKS confirmed that this would not be used to reduce the High Needs Block. 

MKS invited questions:

Several members queried the pressure of SEN and the demands of funding. RW said there is national pressure but also a specific issue in Merton – the rate of increased EHCP numbers is greater than the national rate.  Speculation on the reasons for this included:

· Families are moving to Merton as they are aware of the inclusive practice within the borough. 
· Specific budget pressures in Merton schools to diagnose EHCPs as not funded to pay inner London weighting

MKS explained that the Early Years block is underspent due to the difference in how payments are made to settings in comparison with how funding is received by the Local Authority. Payments are made to settings based on a termly census count, while the ESFA funding is received based on January census counts. 

School representatives outlined the huge pressure on school budgets. MKS confirmed 14 schools requested deficit budgets last year and we ended with 9 schools in deficit at the end of March 2019. We have had requests for  13 deficit meetings this year and recognise that increasingly difficult decisions were needed to be made including  cutting essential staff which therefore impacts on the quality of education. 
School representatives outlined that they were making significant efforts to be as inclusive as possible despite the budget challenges.
It was clarified that it was for the Schools Forum to agree to use the underspent Early Years, Central Schools Services and Schools blocks to fund the High Needs Block. 
There was discussion around using reserves held by schools to clear the High Needs block but it was confirmed that we do not currently claw back reserves from schools. 

The members agreed in favour of transferring the reserves in the underspent blocks into the overspent High Needs Block, with one abstention. 


	

	Item 5
	DSG Deficit Recovery Plan
	

	
	RW explained that the DSG Deficit Recovery Plan is intended to be a 3-year plan to demonstrate to the ESFA how Merton’s DSG would be brought back into surplus by 2021/22. It needs to be submitted to the ESFA by 30th June 2019. An estimated 32 authorities nationally were needing to submit recovery plans.
However, the council’s draft plan presented to the Schools Forum actually forecast a rising deficit due to the budget increasing at less than inflation at a time of a rapid increase in EHCPs and related specialist placements. The extra plans for expansion of in-borough provision will take time to come on board and will not have an impact in the short term. 

Members of the Forum were alarmed by the financial position.
The Forum discussed how we may need to look at ways to keep children in mainstream schools, such as looking at alternative banding on a case by case basis – e.g. giving additional banding would still be cheaper than sending a child to an independent provision. However, this would need to be worked on in detail in partnership with schools; the next workshop is in the Autumn term. Schools again reported their inclusive practice and the pressure on their budgets, exacerbated by the needs of SEND children.
The council has queried whether it is possible to submit a 5 or 7 year plan which would reflect the longer term impact of the extra placements. The council will also look to see if there is any way of speeding up the delivery of extra state special places.

The Forum discussed the forecasting of future EHCPs and the model used was outlined in the plan – allowances have been made for the continued impact of the responsibility for EHCPs up to the age of 25 to continue to flow through.

It was clarified that the requirement was for the Schools Forum to discuss and comment on the DSG recovery plan rather than formally agree it; the High Needs Block is separate to the Schools budget so there was no proposal for it to impact directly on individual school budgets, but the ESFA is likely to require further discussion with the council after our submitted plan has been considered.
There was discussion on how the deficit could be funded e.g. should the council have increased council tax to pay for it.  At this stage the process is for the council to submit the plan and there will be further discussion with the ESFA. It was explained that the original intention was for the ring-fenced DSG to fund the education cost although authorities could use general fund to help fund cost pressures. With Merton’s general fund still showing a £10m savings gap for the next four years these general fund support would most likely be limited. 
There was discussion around whether the DSG Deficit Recovery Plan should be shared outside of the Schools Forum and it was agreed to be shared with all schools including discussion at the next Primary Headteachers meeting in July. 
The school representatives noted that the most significant issue was that the income coming into the DSG from government was just not sufficient for the demand of additional SEND children placed on the High Needs Block, especially given the changes in demand for EHCPs.  
The report was noted to be submitted without any significant changes proposed, however members requested that the following be noted: 

· SEND and EHCPs have a significant impact on school budgets and on the day to day running of schools. 
 
	

	Item 3
	Growth Fund
	

	
	TP introduced the report “Use of Growth fund for additional pupils”. The proposal is that the Growth Fund allocated (£440,000 for 2019/2020 financial year) is used more flexibly for secondary schools to be able to commission blocks of 10 places above a schools capacity cap for the year group, rather than seek expansion of full bulge classes well in advance, as undertaken up to now.

This is necessary as the council had worked with secondary schools to keep surplus places as low as possible to protect budgets, but with the risk that there was nowhere to place pupils without a financial incentive to secondary schools. The proposal has already been presented to Secondary Headteachers who supported it. 

The Schools Forum were asked to vote: 

In circumstances where the council agrees with the Headteachers representatives at the secondary school Hard to Place Panel (HTPP) that all schools in a year group should be considered full, then either:

a. Schools may agree to collectively take slightly above their admission numbers (in addition to the HTP limit of two per school) as and when without any additional payment 

or:

b. The council will seek to negotiate that one or more school increases their year group capacity cap for the year group cohort in the school by 10 or more places, thus enabling the council to provide immediate and further placements for the remainder of the academic year. On the assumption that the in-year pupils will arrive after the October school census, it will be funded on a pro-rata basis at £4,566 per place. e.g. if a school agrees the availability of10 additional places from 1 January the school would receive 8/12 X 10 X £4,566 = £30,440.  

The members unanimously agreed that Option B could be implemented if necessary.
	

	Item 6
	Any Other Business
	

	
	RN to distribute meeting dates for next academic year as soon as possible.
	RN
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